Connecticut

Motor Carrier Advisory Council

Thursday, December 11, 2008 

Department of Motor Vehicles 

60 State Street, 2nd Floor Multi Media Room 

Wethersfield, Connecticut 

Minutes

Attendees

Motor Carrier Advisory Council Chairperson/DMV Deputy Commissioner John Herman, James Rio, Lieutenant Donald Bridge, Jr., David Ostafin, Heather Amato, Bob Sardo, Dennis Walsh and Maureen Doyle, Department of Motor Vehicles; Lieutenant Peter Wack and Sergeant Frank Sawicki, Department of Public Safety; Marc Papandrea, Department of Revenue Services; James Mona, Department of Transportation; Tracy Babbidge, Department of Environmental Protection; Kate Trudeau, Department of Information Technology; Michael Riley, Motor Transport Association of Connecticut, Inc.; Matthew Hallisey, Connecticut Construction Industries Association, Inc.; William Moore, Connecticut School Transportation Association; Jean Cronin, Connecticut Bus Association; Jeffrey Cimahosky, U.S. DOT Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration; Joan Nichols, Connecticut Farm Bureau; Richard Saks, New England Livery Association; Steven Shore, Shore Associates; and Andrew Joyce, BESTPASS, Inc.

I. Call to Order 

Chairperson Herman welcomed all attendees at 2:05 p.m.  

II. Approval of September 11, 2008 Minutes

Copies of the minutes were distributed. James Mona made the motion to accept the minutes as presented, Marc Papandrea seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
III. Chairman’s Remarks

Chairperson Herman noted that all MCAC agendas and minutes, going back to the September, 2007 MCAC meeting, can be found on the DMV website, under Commercial Vehicle Safety, under Motor Carrier Advisory Council. It was noted that some of today’s Legislative Reports from the State Agencies and the Motor Carrier Industry may also address industry-related impacts resulting from actions taken at the Monday, November 24 Special Session of the General Assembly. The dates of 2009 MCAC meetings, as depicted in the September 11, 2008 MCAC minutes, were reviewed and it was agreed that 2009 MCAC meetings, aside from those at the call of the Chairperson, will be held Friday, February 27 and Thursday, September 10, in the 2nd floor DMV Multi-Media Room, 60 State Street, Wethersfield, beginning at 1:00 p.m. It was noted that the February MCAC meeting has been scheduled to take place approximately 3 weeks after Governor Rell’s Wednesday, February 4th Budget Address and the release of her new budget for July 2009 through June 2011. Chairperson Herman welcomed Jim Rio, who attended the September MCAC meeting as the Farmington Chief of Police, and now serves as the Division Chief of the DMV’s Commercial Vehicle Safety Division. BESTPASS, Inc. Sales and Marketing Director Andrew Joyce was introduced and handouts of his BESTPASS Toll and ByPass Program PowerPoint, to be presented later in the meeting, were distributed.  

IV. Impacts/Implementation of Enacted Legislation from the 2008 General Assembly 


and Legislative Proposals for the 2009 General Assembly Session 

State Agencies
DPS Lieutenant Peter Wack addressed an upcoming Department of Public Safety 
legislative “Move Over” initiative whereby motorists on a roadway with three or more lanes 
would, when law enforcement, emergency personnel or road maintenance workers are present, 
move to a clear adjacent lane. He noted that the initiative is an educational effort aimed at 
highway safety and that DPS Major William Podgorski can be contacted for additional 
information. It was noted that 45 states have “Move Over”-type laws. 

ConnDOT Manager of Highway Operations James Mona reported that a ConnDOT “Move It” 
public service message safety campaign is expected during the spring/summer of 2009. He noted 
that “Move It” will address §14-224 that allows motorists involved in non-injury accidents on 
limited  access  highways  to  move  their  vehicles  to  a  shoulder  or off  the  road  in  order  to 
exchange  pertinent  information.  Many secondary accidents had occurred earlier. Delays, often 
associated with lane blockages, will now be reduced. Mr. Mona also reported about 
additional ConnDOT initiatives, including upcoming improvements to the Oversize/Overweight 
(OS/OW) Permitting System that are expected to be implemented by the end of January, 2009. 


The implementation of PA 08-101: An Act Concerning the Department of Transportation, 
governing the issuance of electronic OS/OW permits that eliminates the requirement that a permit 
holder have a paper copy, fax, or telegraphic confirmation of the permit in his possession, was 
discussed. DMV Commercial Vehicle Safety Division (CVSD) Lieutenant Donald Bridge, Jr. 
noted that authorized law enforcement personnel use mobile data terminals and the DPS Message 
Center to access OS/OW permits-related information via the State’s Commercial Vehicle 
Information  Systems  and  Networks  (CVISN)  Program’s Commercial Vehicle Information 
Exchange Window (CVIEW) System.  


DRS Tax Unit Manager Marc Papandrea addressed two upcoming legislative initiatives, 
the first  
whereby motor carriers that travel only in Connecticut and purchase all of their fuel in state will 
not have to file motor carrier tax returns for in-state travel. This change would put the 
Department’s longstanding policy into statute. The second part of DRS proposed legislation is the 
issuance of $50, 72-hour, temporary trip permits for trips into Connecticut by out-of-state motor 
carriers that are not registered for the International Fuel Tax Agreement (IFTA). He also noted 
that a July 1, 2009 adjustment in the diesel fuel tax rate/gallon is required by law, with an end of 
May/early June announcement expected.  

Tracy Babbidge, DEP Director of Air Planning and Standards, Bureau of Air Management, 
addressed Public Act 08-98: An Act Concerning Global Warming Solutions, and the 
associated State mandatory carbon reduction targets, including the monitoring of low carbon fuels 
standards within the Northeast. She noted that the DEP is currently evaluating the requirements of 
Public Act 08-98 and developing a plan to include implementation strategies to meet the statutory 
obligations. These strategies could include new legislation, new regulations and incentive-based 
policies.  

DMV Legislative Program Manager Heather Amato noted the inclusion of motor carrier-related 
legislation in the Department’s Omnibus Bill and asked DMV CVSD Lieutenant Donald Bridge, 
Jr. to address motor carrier industry-specific provisions. Lieutenant Bridge noted recent Federal-
level changes for incorporation into State law for consistency. These include commercial 
registration-related changes to: §14-47 that addresses references in the statute that pertain to the 
annual registration of commercial motor vehicles from “gross weight” to 
“gross vehicle weight 
rating” to conform with other Title 14 sections - the changes, as drafted, 
apply prospectively, to 
new commercial registration issued after July 1, 2009, and will not apply 
to renewals of existing 
registrations; §14-81 that addresses references in the statute concerning brake equipment on 
trailers from “gross weight” to “gross vehicle weight rating” - so that trailers having a gross 
vehicle weight rating of 3,000 pounds or more must have a braking system operating on all 
wheels; §14-163c that addresses amendments of a technical nature to the statute under which 
Connecticut participates in the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Assistance Program, 
consistent with recent changes in federal law, including regulations for intrastate or interstate 
commerce, requirements concerning the application of gross vehicle weight rating and gross 
vehicle  weight  for  the  combination  weight,  the  inclusion of  service  buses,  an  exemption 
concerning the maximum hours of service for utility drivers, the authority for state or municipal 
police officers or motor vehicle inspectors to perform inspections, and increases in civil penalties 
from $1,000 to $10,000; Subsection (c) of §14-274 that addresses the maximum number of on-
duty hours for drivers of commercial motor vehicles, to incorporate the recently enacted 
exemption for utility service companies; Subsection (g) of §14-270 that clarifies the statute that 
imposes penalties for failure to obtain overweight or oversize permits for nonconforming  
vehicles, specifically the addition of a motor vehicle or combination of a motor vehicle, as 
referenced in §14-263c; and §14-35a that addresses a new offense and new penalties for any 
motor carrier who operates a motor vehicle with a suspended or 
revoked registration – so that 
Connecticut is in compliance with recent federal law changes that require states to enforce federal 
suspensions or revocations of the operating authority of motor carriers – including Performance 
Registration Information Systems Management  (PRISM)  Program-related  provisions,  such  as 
restrictions that certain PRISM-restricted vehicles cannot be registered and provisions for 
enforcing FMCSA carrier out-of-service orders. 
Motor Carrier Industry
Motor Transport Association of Connecticut, Inc. (MTAC) President Michael Riley distributed 
the following documents: Enforcement of the 400 pound auxiliary power unit (APU) 
exemption to the gross vehicle weight limit [23 CFR 658.17(N)], by state; Connecticut Fast Facts 
concerning trucking employment, essential products, federal and state roadway taxes and fees, 
and other issues; a Connecticut State and Federal Freight Motor 
Carrier Taxes and Fees Paid for 
the 2000 - 2005 period; and an American Trucking Associations’ December 5, 2008 The State 
Laws Newsletter indicating state and provincial motor fuel tax rates/gallon, as of October 1, 
2008, for gasoline and diesel for heavy vehicles. He emphasized that Connecticut has the highest 

tax rates in the nation at 52.4¢/gallon (including the 7% wholesale tax, at 27.4¢/gallon) for 
gasoline and 43.4¢/gallon for diesel. 

Mr. Riley stated that MTAC will support work zone safety legislation and anti-idling 
legislation, similar to PA 08-123: An Act Prohibiting the Idling of Motor Vehicles that did not 
pass, but that included several necessary exemptions addressing commercial motor vehicles. He 
also addressed An Act Concerning the Indemnification of Motor 
Carriers by Shippers, along with 
an initiative concerning auxiliary power units (APU), with weight tolerances for up to 400 
pounds, so that registrations would indicate an APU exemption. He stated that MCAC intends to 
submit and support a sales tax exemption initiative for APU’s. Mr. Riley also noted that MTAC 
will pursue changes to the existing limitation whereby individuals may obtain only two 
Commercial Drivers License (CDL) Learner’s Permits over a 2-year period, since this restriction 
may have an adverse impact upon ConnDOT and Department of Labor employees who continue 
to pursue their CDL’s.  He also noted MCAC support for short, mid and long-term approaches for 
addressing the removal of snow and ice from commercial vehicles and an associated 
American Trucking Associations, Inc. study to review current technologies, including vehicle-
based solutions, such as design issues.

Connecticut School Transportation Association (COSTA) Executive Director William Moore 
addressed legislative proposals regarding the removal of snow and ice from school 
transportation vehicles. A significant problem is that the emergency hatches on 
the tops of the 
buses make it virtually impossible to use commercial scrapers as they can tear the hatches off the 
roofs.  He noted that one primary COSTA initiative will address 
the need for the expeditious 
licensing of commercial drivers, such as the processing of physicals, fingerprints and other 
requirements, including the potential reinstitution of automated fingerprint information system 
scanners, which had produced waits of 4 - 6 weeks, to address the current 12 - 14 week waiting 
period for fingerprint results.    

Connecticut Bus Association Executive Director Jean Cronin addressed the legislative 
proposals regarding the removal of snow and ice from motor bus industry vehicles,  
including issues related to accumulations prior to leaving the yard vs. accumulations added
during travel. She also noted support for anti-idling legislation and the inclusion of 
necessary exemptions for motor bus industry vehicles.

Richard Saks of the New England Livery Association addressed the need to streamline 
ConnDOT and DMV administrative processes, including those that impact the taxi and livery 
industries. He also noted that he hopes to assist ConnDOT and the legislature’s Program Review 
and Investigations Committee in making changes to regulations that impact taxis, limousines and 
motor buses.   

Farm Bureau Government Relations Specialist Joan Nichols noted that progress has been made 
concerning the registration of special mobile agricultural vehicles, including the legal movement 
of “spinner-spreader” vehicles between non-contiguous fields.

Steven Shore of Shore Associates noted the State should continue efforts to allow motor carriers and service bureaus to conduct as many electronic transactions, including interstate commercial vehicle registrations, IFTA decals and quarterly tax payments and OS/OW permits, as possible.
Connecticut Construction Industries Association, Inc. (CCIA) Director of Government Relations and Legislative Counsel Matthew Hallisey noted that the CCIA Legislative Committee is scheduled to meet December 12 to establish legislative priorities for CCIA for the 2009 General Assembly Session. He noted that the CCIA Safety Committee supports legislation, subject to approval by the CCIA Legislative Committee, concerning highway work zone safety, including requiring new applicants for motor vehicle operator licenses to be trained regarding safe driving practices in work zones and associated fines, along with training for public safety personnel who work in work zones.  
Discussion took place concerning sedan-type, “z”-plated interstate livery vehicles, with DMV Division Chief David Ostafin noting that the vast majority of “z”-plated vehicles consist of vehicles with seating capacities of 8 or less occupants, including the driver. When registering under “z”-plates, although ConnDOT approval is no longer required as long as the seating capacity is 8 or less, the DMV continues to require verification of special insurance, as defined under Section 14-29 C.G.S. DMV administration of §14-29, that addresses motor or service buses, taxicabs, school buses, school transportation vehicles and motor vehicles in livery service, including adherence to requirements for public service vehicles, was discussed. 

Discussion took place concerning the need for a sufficient number of contractors to be approved through DMV administrative review and qualification processes so that critical ConnDOT services, including snow and ice removal, can be performed.  


V. 
Intelligent Transportation Systems/Commercial Vehicle Operations 

Connecticut Commercial Vehicle Information Systems and Networks (CVISN)/


Performance Registration Information Systems Management (PRISM) Program
CVISN/PRISM Program Manager/DMV Division Manager, Planning, Research and Management Analysis, Bob Sardo distributed a CVISN/PRISM Update that addressed accomplishments since the September 11, 2008 MCAC meeting, expected CVISN/PRISM activities before the February 27, 2009 MCAC meeting and enrollment terms and conditions for the CVISN Electronic Transponder Registration System. He noted that FMCSA staff conducted an on-site PRISM Program Implementation Review on Monday, October 20 and that the draft Connecticut PRISM Implementation Review Report had been received earlier in the day for comments. Among Update items reviewed were: acceptance of the high-speed, mainline quartz piezoelectric weigh-in-motion (WIM) sensors and loop detectors at the Union, Connecticut Weigh and Inspection Facility; a soon-to-be released Connecticut Academy of Science and Engineering (CASE) Weigh Station Technologies and Practices Study Committee Report that will review existing/emerging weigh and inspection station technologies and identify potential Connecticut implementations; receipt of Oregon DOT Green-Light screening and clearance software code, an application used for a decade and deployed at more than 20 Oregon locations, for  possible use in Connecticut; work to develop a modified International Registration Plan (IRP) interstate commercial vehicle registration cab card that will include U.S. DOT Number and Carrier Responsible for Safety designations; acceptance testing for receiving daily automated FMCSA carrier out-of-service notifications; receipt of notification that the U.S. DOT FMCSA has obligated $575,000 for the Connecticut CVISN FY 2008 Expanded Deployment Program and the preliminary identification of more than $2.5 million in available matching resources for the August 12, 2008 to August 11, 2010 Grant timeframe; the issuance of an initial purchase order for the Expanded CVISN Oversize/Overweight (OS/OW) Permitting Local Road Routing Project; and participation in a December 29 FMCSA 2009 CVISN Grant Webinar to investigate the submittal of a $325,000 Connecticut grant application for the FMCSA CVISN FY 2009 Expanded Deployment Grant Program during the January 1, 2009 – July 15, 2009 timeframe.  He also noted that Expanded CVISN Program efforts continue for extending electronic functionalities to additional operating credentials, including electronic-payment functionalities. 

CVISN/PRISM Program Team member Jim Mona reported that a Quality Control Team will soon be formed to assure that the CVISN OS/OW Permitting Local Road Routing Project and the associated ConnDOT Road Network Development Project, a ConnDOT Project that will eventually include all roads in Connecticut, are properly coordinated regarding implementation timeframes, work integration, available resources and other issues. It was noted that one or more motor carrier industry representatives are expected to be asked to serve on the Quality Control Team.

U.S. DOT Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration (FMCSA)

U.S. DOT FMCSA Connecticut Division Administrator Jeffrey Cimahosky noted that PRISM grant applications will be accepted from January 1 through March 1, 2009, while CVISN grant applications will be accepted from January 1 through July 15, 2009. The New Entrants Program Grant and the MCSAP High Priority Program Grant were also discussed. He noted that a Notice of Final Rulemaking regarding Commercial Driver’s Licenses and medical examination processes was issued on December 1 and that comments concerning the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking for a National Registry of Acceptable Medical Practitioners are due on January 30. Mr. Cimahosky made special mention regarding carrier “reinventions” whereby motor carriers, or others, attempt to circumvent FMCSA out-of-service orders in order to continue operations and the use of the CSA 2010 initiative, an initiative that address quality assurance issues, to continue to track and prosecute attempts to reinvent carriers. 

Motor Carrier Safety Assistance Program (MCSAP) 

DMV Commercial Vehicle Safety Division Lieutenant Donald Bridge, Jr. reported that it is critical that motor carriers are fully aware of, and have a full understanding of, the provisions of §14-163c that addresses motor carrier safety requirements for intrastate or interstate commerce and that adopts the federal motor carrier regulations, as amended. It was also noted that, although a few exemptions are allowed, many of these exemptions only apply to the vehicles of federal, state and local governments. 
VI. Other Business

No other business was noted.  

VII. BESTPASS Transponders for Electronic Prescreening at the Union, Connecticut 


Weigh and Inspection Facility 

BESTPASS, Inc. Sales and Marketing Director Andrew Joyce presented a BESTPASS Toll and ByPass Program PowerPoint, noting that BESTPASS, Inc. is a wholly owned subsidiary of the New York State Motor Truck Association. He noted that BESTPASS can supply dual purpose transponders that can be used for screening and clearance at the Union, Connecticut Weigh and Inspection Station and for electronically paying tolls in thirteen neighboring jurisdictions, including at the Sturbridge, Massachusetts Toll Plaza. He emphasized that BESTPASS can provide these dual-purpose transponders for carriers with commercial vehicles without transponders, with BESTPASS toll-only transponders, or with toll-only transponders from organizations other than BESTPASS. A BESTPASS dual purpose transponder and a North American Preclearance and Safety System, Inc. (NORPASS) screening and clearance-only transponder were distributed for viewing the green-light (by-pass) and red-light (pull-in) functionalities. 

VIII. Adjourn

There being no further business, Marc Papandrea made a motion to adjourn, Lieutenant Peter Wack seconded the motion, the motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 4:05 p.m. 
Respectively submitted, 

John E. Herman, Jr., Chairperson

Motor Carrier Advisory Council
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